

### What Can the United States Learn from Britain?

Jane Waldfogel Columbia University & London School of Economics

Child poverty in the United States stands at its highest level in twenty years, with more than one in five children living in poverty.<sup>1</sup> Moreover, on many indicators of well-being, U.S. children are not faring well.<sup>2</sup> The most recent international comparisons of educational performance showed U.S. children lagging well behind their peers in other countries in reading, math, and science.<sup>3</sup> U.S. children also fare poorly, compared to those in other countries, on indicators of health.<sup>4</sup> But the U.S. also faces record-high deficits, at the state and federal levels. As budgets are pared back to reduce deficits, do children inevitably have to suffer, or is there a way to prioritize programs for children while also cutting public spending?

An earlier companion piece to this report, "Tackling Child Poverty and Improving Child Well-Being: Lessons from Britain", chronicled the remarkable campaign to reduce child poverty carried out by Britain's Labour government, which served three terms between 1997 and 2010.<sup>5</sup> The anti-poverty initiative, begun in earnest in 1999, included a set of welfare to work reforms, as well as reforms to the tax and benefit system to raise incomes in lowest-income families. It also included a host of investments in children, including significant investments in early childhood education, designed to promote social mobility and opportunity, and reduce poverty in the next generation. Over the course of a decade, this ambitious effort led to a halving of child poverty, measured in absolute terms as it is in the U.S., and to improvements in children's school achievement and other outcomes.<sup>6</sup>

Following elections in May 2010, a new coalition government, led by the Conservative Party in partnership with the Liberal Democrats, came into office. The new government is committed to reducing government deficits, and in fact has implemented deep cuts in public spending, with more to come. Remarkably, the new government has also expressed its intention to maintain the commitment to combat child poverty and promote social mobility, and has taken concrete steps to do so.



As the U.S. makes our own difficult decisions regarding our budget and deficit, the approach taken by the British coalition government over the past year offers some useful lessons. Early on, the Conservative-Liberal Democrat government articulated core values that would underlie their spending decisions:

- Holding the line on child poverty, so that no children are made poor by the spending cuts, is a core principle, repeatedly expressed by Prime Minister David Cameron and Chancellor of the Exchequer George Osborne (who heads the Treasury), and backed up by increased spending on anti-poverty programs, even in the midst of cuts to other social welfare programs,<sup>7</sup> and
- Acknowledging the importance of education, including early childhood education, which is seen as a key investment for children and for the economy, and therefore shielded from cuts.

Protecting these core areas has meant making some difficult cuts in other areas. For example, an early decision was made to cut spending on the British military, and rely more heavily on joint defense capabilities with neighbor France, so that spending in other more critical areas could be protected. Since the new coalition government came into office, defense spending has been cut by 8 percent, with reductions in personnel across all branches of the military and with at least one aircraft carrier decommissioned.<sup>8</sup> Another difficult, and politically unpopular, decision was to raise the sales tax (known in Britain as the value-added tax, or VAT) from 17.5 percent to 20 percent.

The British cuts in public spending are the most extensive the country has ever seen. Government departments not protected from cuts are experiencing funding reductions of 25-30 percent or more. Some 500,000 government positions are being eliminated (some through hiring freezes, others through early retirements, but most through lay-offs). Many observers worry that such deep cuts will erode the ability of the government to deliver key public services and will harm children and other vulnerable groups in the long-run.<sup>9</sup>

There is also concern on the part of economists, similar to current concerns in the U.S., that spending cuts of this magnitude could harm the economy and plunge the country back into recession.<sup>10</sup> Time will tell if these cuts will have a negative impact upon Britain's economy.

But, in the midst of these cuts, the British government's commitment to protect children is not only admirable but reflects solid research on the cost and benefits of early childhood investments – something the U.S. would do well to emulate.

Policymakers in the U.S., like those in Britain, face tough choices. There is widespread agreement in the U.S. that the deficit must be reduced with a sensible and long-term plan, but the challenge is how. Should all public spending simply be reduced by a fixed amount, or should spending decisions reflect principles and values? Should cuts focus on the discretionary portion of the budget, or should changes be made to entitlement programs? Should revenue-raising be an integral component of any plan to cut spending? Up until now, much of the debate has focused on *how much* to cut rather than on *how and where* to cut. Recently, however, President Obama has made a statement about principles that he believes should inform funding decisions. Like the British Conservatives and Liberal Democrats, he has clearly stated his unwillingness to reduce spending on education, including early education, because it is an investment in our nation's future.

Of course, there are many sources of variation between the U.S. and Britain, and our respective governments operate very differently. In Britain's parliamentary system, the party that holds a majority of seats in Parliament forms a government, headed by the Prime Minister. Rarely, when no single party has a majority, a coalition government may be formed, as is presently the case in Britain. The governing party (or parties), so long as they continue to hold a majority, can simply announce policy measures, with a fairly high level of confidence that they will be enacted by Parliament as proposed. In addition, unlike the U.S. where the federal budget is a product of negotiations between the Executive Branch and Congress, the British Chancellor of the Exchequer leads a comprehensive review of government spending and then announces the budget on behalf of the government, and that budget goes into effect as announced. Thus, policymaking and budgeting are considerably more centralized (and simple) in Britain than it is in the U.S., and the government in office has significantly more control over it.

#### Britain's commitment to ending child poverty

Although the anti-poverty reforms of the past decade were led by a Labour government, the commitment to end child poverty in Britain *cuts across party lines*. This commitment can be seen in the enactment of the Child Poverty Bill just prior to the May 2010 election. This landmark legislation, passed with the support of all three major political parties, committed future governments to the goal of ending child poverty in Britain and also set up a mechanism to monitor progress toward that goal – a non-governmental Child Poverty Commission. Not only did the Conservatives and Liberal Democrats *not oppose* the bill; they lined up to speak in support.<sup>11</sup>

Since coming into office in May 2010, the new Conservative-Liberal Democrat coalition government has stressed its commitment to ending child poverty. On the night he took office as Prime Minister, David Cameron emphasized his commitment to helping the most vulnerable in society in a short speech delivered in front of 10 Downing Street. Echoing the approach taken by former Prime Minister Tony Blair, who pledged "work for those who can, security for those who cannot," Cameron said he would expect that "those who can should and those who can't we will always help."<sup>12</sup>

The Conservative-Liberal Democrat government is focusing considerable attention and resources on child poverty and the social welfare system. In its first months in office, the government sponsored a child poverty review, a review of early intervention programs, a child protection review, and a social mobility review. It also announced plans to simplify and streamline the welfare system. Prime Minister David Cameron has also stressed his personal vision for a "Big Society" in which people from all walks of life get more involved in helping their neighbors.

#### Protecting children while cutting spending

But the new government is also committed to drastically cutting public spending. As Chancellor George Osborne pointed out, Britain has, "at £109 billion pounds [\$176 billion in U.S. dollars], the largest structural budget deficit in Europe." <sup>13</sup>

How is it possible to protect poor children while also cutting public spending? The compromise appears to be that the government will do what it can to ensure that spending cuts do not result in an increase in child poverty. Thus, in their emergency budget of June 2010, the government announced that they would offset other public benefit cuts by increasing Child Tax Credits by  $\pounds$ 150 (about \$243) per year for the lowest income families with children, and pledged that as a whole, the measures included in the budget would not raise child poverty. Chancellor George Osborne explained as follows:

Mr. Deputy Speaker, I do not disguise from this House that the combined impact of the tax and benefit changes we make today are tough for people. That is unavoidable given the scale of the debts our country faces, and the catastrophe that would ensue if we failed to deal with them. My priority in putting together this Budget has been to make sure that the measures are fair. *We will provide additional support to families in poverty.* These are among the most vulnerable people in our society and they need our help. I have decided to increase the child element of the child tax credit by  $\pounds$ 150 [about \$240] above indexation next year. This is a  $\pounds$ 2 billion [about \$3.2 billion] a year commitment to low income families. ... *I can tell the House that the policies in this Budget, taken together, will not increase measured child poverty over the next two years.*<sup>14</sup> (emphasis added)

Prime Minister Cameron followed this up by saying in no uncertain terms:

# We are absolutely committed to meeting the child poverty targets. This Budget, despite all its difficulties, does not add a single family to child poverty.<sup>15</sup> (emphasis added)

In October 2010, the government presented the results of its comprehensive spending review. While announcing sharp reductions in means-tested benefits (and the elimination of child benefits for high-income families), the government again emphasized that child tax credits for the low-income would rise so that measured child poverty would not increase. In the words of Chancellor George Osborne:

### But Mr. Speaker, we want to ensure that low income families with children are protected from the adverse effect of these essential savings. Because this Government is committed to ending

*child poverty.* I can announce today that I am increasing the child element of the Child Tax Credit by a further £30 [about \$50] in 2011-12 and £50 [about \$80] in 2012-13 above indexation. This will mean annual increases of £180 [about \$290] and then £110 [about \$180] above the level promised by the last government. This will provide support to 4 million lower income families – and I can confirm that using the same model that we inherited, the Spending Review has no measurable impact on child poverty over the next two years.<sup>16</sup> (emphasis added)

While there is some debate about whether these Child Tax Credit increases will be sufficient to fully protect children from the impact of the other cuts as the Treasury maintains they will be, even critics agree that children will be at least partially protected, particularly in the short-run.<sup>17</sup> In the longer-run, as the other cuts take hold, it seems likely that child poverty will increase, unless the government extends the protective measures it has put in place for

the coming few years or introduces other measures to raise incomes for low-income families with children<sup>a,18</sup> In addition, while announcing deep cuts in most public services, the government pledged that it would expand funding for schools, and that it would not cut the Sure Start program (which provides home visiting, parenting support, and child care for disadvantaged families with infants and toddlers in low-income neighborhoods) or the universal preschool program for 3 and 4 year olds. In fact, the plan is to expand preschool programs for disadvantaged 2 year olds.<sup>19</sup> Chancellor George Osborne defended funding for these programs because "It is a real investment in the future of our children and in the future growth in our economy too." As he explained:

# The most important ingredient a twenty-first century economy needs is well educated children, who believe in themselves and aspire to a better life whatever their background or disadvantages.

In June, after the Budget, when the Chief Secretary and I turned our attention to how to allocate spending between government departments, we set ourselves a goal. We wanted to see if it was possible – even when spending was being cut – to find more resources for our schools and for the early years education of our children. I can tell the House that we have succeeded. It has meant other departments taking bigger cuts. But I believe strongly that this is the right choice for our country's future.

There will be a real increase in the money for schools, not just next year or the year after – as the last government once promised – but for each of the next four years ... *And we will also provide support for the early years of our children.* The increased entitlement to 15 hours a week free education for all three and four year olds – introduced under this government – will continue. Sure Start services will be protected in cash terms, and the programme will be refocused on its original purpose. And we will help them further by introducing for the first time 15 free hours of early education and care for all disadvantaged two year olds. So these children have a chance in life and are ready, like the rest of their class mates, for school.<sup>20</sup> (emphasis added)

On March 23, 2011, Chancellor George Osborne delivered the budget for the coming year. He announced that the government would maintain its focus on austerity, even in the face of economic forecasts showing slower growth and in spite of public protests about the cuts in public spending and planned government lay-offs. But again, he stressed measures to help low-income families with children, including an additional increase in child tax credit, a pay increase for the lowest–paid public employees, and tax reductions for low-income families:

In two weeks time the child tax credit for lower income families will increase by an additional £255 [about \$412]. I can confirm today that in the coming year all workers in the armed forces, prison service, NHS, teachers and civil servants earning £21,000 [\$34,000] a year or less will receive a pay uplift of £250 [\$404]

<sup>• • • • • • •</sup> 

a The Institute for Fiscal Studies projects that 300,000 children will be moved into poverty in 2013 as a result of the budget cuts. However, the government maintains that other changes to the tax and benefit system coming on board in 2013 and later years will reduce child poverty by a larger amount. See endnote 18 for more information.

.... And anyone earning less than £35,000 [\$56,600] a year will also be better off because in 14 days' time the personal income tax allowance - the amount people can earn tax free - will go up by £1,000 [\$1,617]. That's the largest rise in history.<sup>21</sup>

As mentioned, just before coming into office the Conservative and Liberal Democrats had joined the Labour Party in supporting the Child Poverty Act of 2010, which committed future governments to child poverty targets and mandated the establishment of a child poverty commission to oversee progress towards those goals. In May 2011, the government followed through on that mandate, establishing a Social Justice and Child Poverty Commission and once again re-affirming its commitment to reduce child poverty.<sup>22</sup>

In summary, while there is no doubt that public spending has been significantly curbed with the change in government, Britain's commitment to tackling child poverty has not been abandoned. Although the coming years may not see further reductions in child poverty, the government does seem committed to the goal that child poverty should not increase on their watch. While many benefit programs are being curtailed or even eliminated, the British government is allocating additional funding to income support programs that reach low-income families (in particular, child tax credits), to ensure that they are not adversely affected by the other cuts. They are also more narrowly targeting some benefits (such as the previously universal child benefit) as a way of preserving funding for low-income families. And, they have made a commitment to maintain or even increase their investments in education, including preschool education, which they see as essential to reducing poverty in future.

#### Implications for U.S. anti-poverty policy

Despite a period of fiscal austerity, the British Conservative-Liberal Democrat government has nevertheless emphasized the importance of maintaining, or even expanding, funding for two key child-oriented policies: income support programs to reduce the likelihood that children live in poverty; and investments in children, particularly education, to promote growth and social mobility and reduce poverty in the long-run. The U.S. could usefully draw lessons from both.

#### Income support programs for low-income families with children

The U.S. has an extensive set of income support programs that are provided solely, or mainly, to low-income families with children, and indeed several of these received expanded funding under the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) or related initiatives<sup>23</sup>, including the December 2010 tax compromise legislation<sup>24</sup>.

In terms of provisions that benefit low-income children and families, ARRA included \$15 billion to expand eligibility for the Child Tax Credit (CTC) -- which had already been extended to more low-income families the prior year, introduced a Making Work Pay Credit, and included \$4.7 billion to increase the generosity of the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) for married couple families and families with three or more children. ARRA also included \$20 billion to fund a 13.5 percent increase in food stamp benefits, as well as \$5 billion in funding for the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) Emergency Contingency Fund to establish subsidized employment programs or provide short-term non-recurring cash benefits to families with children. In addition,

ARRA, along with other legislation, increased unemployment insurance benefit levels, as well as the length of time unemployed individuals could claim benefits. The December 2010 tax compromise legislation, among other things, preserved the expansions of the key tax credits related to children (EITC, CTC, and the child care tax credit) through the end of 2012.

Research at the national, state, and city levels has documented how important these income support programs are in protecting children from poverty and in cushioning low-income families with children from the effects of the recession:

- National: The U.S. Census Bureau report on poverty in 2009 estimated that the EITC moved 2 million children out of poverty, while the Food Stamp program moved a total of 2.2 million people out of poverty.<sup>25</sup> LaDonna Pavetti of the Center for Budget and Policy Priorities estimated that the ARRA expansion in the Food Stamp program alone kept 1.1 million people out of poverty, including 500,000 children.<sup>2</sup>
- State: Research by Tim Smeeding and colleagues for the state of Wisconsin confirms that these antipoverty programs do effectively reduce child poverty and that ARRA augmented these effects.<sup>27</sup> Pre-ARRA, tax credits and Food Stamps together reduced the Wisconsin state poverty rate by 2 percentage points. Smeeding and colleagues estimate that the ARRA expansions reduced poverty in Wisconsin by an additional 1.4 percentage points, with even larger effects for families with children. For these families, the ARRA provisions reduced poverty by an estimated 2.6 percentage points above and beyond the reductions pre-ARRA provisions produced.
- **City:** Recent analyses for New York City, by Mark Levitan and colleagues, provide further evidence of the anti-poverty effectiveness of these programs.<sup>28</sup> They found that because of policy changes to tax programs and SNAP, New York City had a lower poverty rate in 2009 than in 2007, before the recession truly began.

Together this evidence is persuasive that continuing, or indeed increasing, the expanded funding for these vital income support programs for low-income families with children would be an effective way to protect the most vulnerable children.

One issue the U.S. will have to grapple with is the extent to which benefits for low-income families with children should be conditioned on parental employment. The general tendency of welfare reform in the U.S. over the past several decades has been to increasingly tie cash assistance to work. In line with this, the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) is now the largest cash transfer program to low-income families with children. ARRA expanded this program and introduced a new work-conditioned benefit, the Making Work Pay credit. But, for those families with parents who lose their jobs and are not working, programs such as the EITC do not constitute a useful safety net (since the loss of work means the loss of work-conditioned benefits as well).<sup>29</sup> Thus, there is clearly a need for at least some assistance not tied to work, particularly in periods of high unemployment such as the present economic recession, as well as for programs that help unemployed low-income parents by providing subsidized employment.<sup>30</sup>

continue to prioritize the needs of families with children when considering changes to tax system (as has been done with the EITC and the Child Tax Credit), reform unemployment benefits to make them more available to parents who combine work with parenting responsibilities, and seek ways to support families who may be falling through the cracks of the work-based safety net.

#### Investments in children, in particular, education

Education funding, as the Obama administration has stressed, is critical if the U.S. is to retain our global competitiveness in the 21<sup>st</sup> century, and if we are to succeed in providing opportunity to all our young people. The single largest item in the ARRA stimulus bill was funding for education.<sup>31</sup> This funding enabled schools around the country to prevent teacher layoffs and avoid drastic cuts, but with those funds currently depleted, states and localities are struggling to make ends meet. The federal government cannot simply walk away from this challenge. But it is also true that funding must be spent wisely, if it is to yield desired improvements in educational achievement. The Obama administration, through its Race to the Top initiative, has tied additional funding to real efforts at school reform, and future funding initiatives should keep this focus.

But education does not just start with elementary school. Good-quality preschool programs help prepare children for school and also help close gaps between disadvantaged children and more advantaged children (because disadvantaged children gain more from preschool, but would also be least likely to attend in the absence of government programs). <sup>32</sup> The U.S. has a host of evidence from rigorous studies about the benefits of preschool programs. <sup>33</sup> In line with this strong research base, prior to the recession, U.S. states were expanding funding for universal prekindergarten programs. Early on in the recession, the Obama administration committed \$2.1 billion in stimulus funding to support expansions in Head Start and Early Head Start through ARRA, as well as a \$2 billion expansion in funding for child care subsidies. <sup>34</sup> In May 2011 the Obama Administration announced further investments in improving the quality of early education programs, through the Race to the Top Early Learning Challenge Grants, a \$500 million initiative which will help states provide higher quality early development and education programs to more children, particularly disadvantaged children.

But, in spite of this support from the Obama Administration, these programs are now under threat. States facing strained budgets have little ability to expand prekindergarten, and there are proposals in Congress to reduce Head Start funding. This would be a disaster for children and families, as well as very short-sighted in economic terms, since the short-run savings would be more than offset by long-run costs associated with fewer children having the chance to attend these programs. Waiting lists for child care subsidies are already on the rise in many states. Our most vulnerable children are already suffering the effects of the recession on state budgets, and some federal proposals would make this critically worse. Instead, Congress should be allocating additional funding for Early Head Start and Head Start programs for low-income preschoolers, as well as for child care subsidies for low-income working families.

Leading economists have concluded that spending on high quality early learning programs earns a high rate of return. But without high quality early education, the research is clear that U.S. will end up spending dramatically more in child welfare, remedial education, and criminal justice system costs.

#### **Concluding thoughts**

Strained public finances raise serious questions about the ability of both Britain and the U.S. to fund programs that protect children from poverty and diminished opportunities. The politics are also challenging, with conservative parties now wielding considerable influence in both countries. At the same time, the downturn in the economy means that the need for programs for low-income children is greater than ever. Investments in child-oriented programs not only provide a safety net for children whose parents are out of work and help prepare our future workforce, they also help to stimulate the economy and create jobs. Thus, tough economic times should not mean abandoning our efforts to reduce poverty and promote opportunity. One of the smartest things we can do economically, even in tough economic times, is to protect and invest in our youngest and most vulnerable children.

#### **Endnotes**

1 Carmen DeNavas-Walt, Bernadette D. Proctor, and Jessica C. Smith (2010). *Income, Poverty, and Health Insurance Coverage in the United States: 2009. U.S. Census Bureau Current Population Reports P60-238.* Washington, DC: 2010.

2 Kenneth C. Land (2010). 2010 Foundation for Child Development Child and Youth Well-Being Index. Available from: <u>http://www.soc.duke.edu/~cwi/</u> and <u>www.fdc-us.org</u> [accessed 8/31/2010].

3 OECD (2010). PISA 2009 Results: Executive Summary. Paris: OECD. Available from http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/34/60/46619703.pdf [accessed March 19, 2011].

4 UNICEF (2007). "An Overview of Child Well-Being in Rich Countries." Available from <u>http://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/rc7\_eng.pdf</u> [accessed March 19, 2011].

5 Jane Waldfogel (2010). "Tackling Child Poverty and Improving Child Well-Being: Lessons from Britain." Washington, DC: First Focus & Foundation for Child Development.

6 For a fuller description of the British anti-poverty reforms, see Jane Waldfogel (2010) *Britain's War on Poverty*. New York: Russell Sage Foundation. For the latest child poverty figures, see Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) (2011). *Households Below Average Income: An Analysis of the Income Distribution* 1994/95-2009/10. London: DWP. Available from http://research.dwp.gov.uk/asd/hbai/hbai2010/pdf\_files/full\_hbai11.pdf [accessed May 31, 2011].

7 See, for example, the October 20 2010 *Spending Review Statement* by the Chancellor of the Exchequer, George Osborne, available from: <u>http://www.</u> hm-treasury.gov.uk/spend\_sr2010\_speech.htm [accessed November 26, 2010].

8 Chris White (2010). "Defending the Realm from an Empty Purse? Strategic Choices in the Coalition's Defense Review." *British Politics Review* 5(4): 9-10.

9 Cormac O'Dea (2010). "Who Loses Most from Public Service Spending Cuts?" London: Institute for Fiscal Studies. Available from <u>http://www.ifs.org.uk/publications/5314</u> [accessed October 21, 2010].

10 See, for example, Paul Krugman (2010). "British Fashion Victims." Available from http://www.nytimes.com/2010/10/22/opinion/22krugman. html [accessed March 19, 2011]; and Paul Krugman (2011) "Their Own Private Europe." Available from http://www.nytimes.com/2011/01/28/ opinion/28krugman.html?\_r=1&scp=4&sq=paul+krugman&st=nyt [accessed March 19, 2011].

11 Jane Waldfogel (2010) Britain's War on Poverty. New York: Russell Sage Foundation.

12 David Cameron (2010). "David Cameron: Statement in Downing Street." Available from <u>http://www.conservatives.com/News/Speech-es/2010/05/David\_Cameron\_Statement\_in\_Downing\_Street.aspx</u> [accessed March 19, 2011].

13 George Osborne (2010). "Comprehensive Spending Review Statement." Available from http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/spend\_sr2010\_speech. htm [accessed March 19, 2011].

14 George Osborne (2010). "Budget 2010: Full Text of George Osborne's Statement." Available from http://www.telegraph.co.uk/finance/budget/7846849/Budget-2010-Full-text-of-George-Osbornes-statement.html [accessed March 19, 2011].

15 David Cameron (2010). "Prime Minister's Questions – July 7." Available from <u>http://www.newsonnews.net/parliament/3790-prime-minister-s-</u> <u>questions-july-7th.html</u> [accessed March 19, 2011].

16 George Osborne (2010). "Comprehensive Spending Review Statement." Available from http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/spend\_sr2010\_speech. htm [accessed March 19, 2011].

17 The independent Institute for Fiscal Studies estimates that, if the housing benefit changes are taken into account, child poverty would increase slightly under the government's plans, but they also characterize those increases as modest. See Mike Brewer and Robert Joyce (2010). "Child and Working-Age Poverty from 2010 to 2013." London: Institute for Fiscal Studies. Available from <u>http://www.ifs.org.uk/bns/bn115</u> [accessed March 19, 2011].

18 For the Institute for Fiscal Studies projection, see Wenchao Jin, Robert Joyce, David Phillips, and Luke Sibieta (2011). "Poverty and Inequality in

the UK: 2011." London: Institute for Fiscal Studies. Available from <a href="http://www.ifs.org.uk/comms/comm118.pdf">http://www.ifs.org.uk/comms/comm118.pdf</a> [accessed May 31, 2011], as well as Larry Elliott (2011) "Cuts Will Force Child Poverty Levels to Increase Again, Says Thinktank." *The Guardian*, May 13, 2011. Available from <a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/society/2011/may/13/cuts-child-poverty-levels-increase">http://www.guardian.co.uk/society/2011</a>. Available from <a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/society/2011/may/13/cuts-child-poverty-levels-increase">http://www.guardian.co.uk/society/2011/may/13/cuts-child-poverty-levels-increase</a> [accessed May 31, 2011].

For the government response, see Department for Work and Pensions and Department for Education (2011). "A New Approach to Child Poverty: Tacking the Causes of Disadvantage and Transforming Families' Lives." Cm 8061. London: The Stationery Office. Available from <a href="https://www.education.gov.uk/publications/eOrderingDownload/CM-8061.pdf">https://www.education.gov.uk/publications/eOrderingDownload/CM-8061.pdf</a> [accessed May 31, 2011].

Additional spending on programs for poor children may be announced later this year, subsequent to a poverty review, led by Frank Field (a Member of Parliament from the Labour Party), and an early intervention review, led by Graham Allen (a Member of Parliament from the Labour Party).

20 George Osborne (2010). "Comprehensive Spending Review Statement." Available from <u>http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/spend\_sr2010\_speech.</u> <u>htm</u> [accessed March 19, 2011].

21 George Osborne (2011). "2011 Budget statement by the Chancellor of the Exchequer, the Rt Hon George Osborne MP." Available from http:// www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/2011budget\_speech.htm [accessed March 24, 2011].

22 See Department for Work and Pensions and Department for Education (2011). "A New Approach to Child Poverty: Tacking the Causes of Disadvantage and Transforming Families' Lives." Cm 8061. London: The Stationery Office. Available from <a href="https://www.education.gov.uk/publications/eOrdering-Download/CM-8061.pdf">https://www.education.gov.uk/publications/eOrdering-Download/CM-8061.pdf</a> [accessed May 31, 2011].

23 For a detailed discussion of the ARRA provisions, see: Lawrence Aber and Ajay Chaudry (2010). "Low-Income Children, Their Families, and the Great Recession: What Next in Policy?" New York University and Urban Institute; and Center for Economic Opportunity (2011). "Policy Affects Poverty: The CEO Poverty Measure, 2005-2009." New York City: Center for Economic Opportunity.

24 U.S. Public Law 111-312.

25 Carmen DeNavas-Walt, Bernadette Proctor, and Jessica Smith (2010). *Income, Poverty, and Health Insurance Coverage in the United States: 2009.* U.S. Census Bureau, Current Population Reports, P60-238. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office.

26 LaDonna Pavetti (2009). Testimony before the U.S. House Budget Committee, December 9.

27 Timothy Smeeding, Julia Issacs, Joanna Marks, and Katherine Thornton (2010). "The Effects of the 2009 ARRA on Poverty in Wisconsin." University of Wisconsin, Institute for Research on Poverty, Fast Focus No. 7-2010. Available from <u>www.irp.wisc.edu</u> [accessed March 19, 2011].

28 New York City Center for Economic Opportunity (2011). "Policy Affects Poverty: The CEO Poverty Measure, 2005-2009." New York City, NY: New York City Center for Economic Opportunity.

29 See, for example, findings for New York City reported in Center for Economic Opportunity (2011). "Policy Affects Poverty: The CEO Poverty Measure, 2005-2009." New York City: Center for Economic Opportunity.

30 The role of the TANF Emergency Fund in supporting subsidized employment for low-income parents is reviewed in LaDonna Pavetti, Liz Schott, and Elizabeth Lower-Basch (2011). "Creating Subsidized Employment Opportunities for Low-Income Parents: The Legacy of the TANF Emergency Fund." Washington, DC: Center for Budget and Policy Priorities and Center for Law and Social Policy.

31 Lawrence Aber and Ajay Chaudry (2010). "Low-Income Children, Their Families, and the Great Recession: What Next in Policy?" New York University and Urban Institute.

32 Katherine Magnuson, Katherine and Jane Waldfogel (2005). "Child Care, Early Education, and Racial/Ethnic Test Score Gaps at the Beginning of School". *The Future of Children* 15(1): 169-196.

33 David Kirp (2007). The Sandbox Investment: The Preschool Movement and Kids-First Politics. Cambridge: Harvard University Press; Jane Waldfogel (2006). What Children Need. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.

34 Lawrence Aber and Ajay Chaudry (2010). "Low-Income Children, Their Families, and the Great Recession: What Next in Policy?" New York University and Urban Institute.



First Focus is a bipartisan child advocacy organization dedicated to making children and families a priority in federal budget and policy decisions.

Learn more at www.firstfocus.net

## **FOUNDATION**FOR**CHILD**DEVELOPMENT

The Foundation for Child Development (FCD) is a national, private philanthropy dedicated to the principle that all families should have the social and material resources to raise their children to be healthy, educated and productive members of their communities.

Learn more at www.fcd-us.org